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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Extra-ordinary Planning  Meeting, convened outside Highfields, Orchard Lane, Hanwood; 15th March 2014 at 10:00am
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)




G Lewis



J Fox



K Bromage
R Evans 

J Percival

In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




R Dunscombe (developer)

5 Members of the public 

APOLOGIES:
None
	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	13/14/169
	WELCOME AND CHAIRMAN’S INTRODUCTION:
The Chairman welcomed those attending and re-opened the meeting, which had been adjourned on 4th March 2014.  He reminded those present that the meeting was an opportunity to inspect the proposed development site prior to considering the Parish Council view on the proposal. 

	

	13/14/170
	APOLOGIES:

Mrs W Humphries (resident)
	

	13/14/171
	DECLARATIONS OF DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS & REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS: 
None
	

	13/14/172
	SITE INSPECTION AND PUBLIC COMMENTS:

Mr Dunscombe invited all those present to enter the development site and inspect the existing access.

The Chairman opened the public session and invited comments from those members of the public attending.  The following matters were raised:
· The existing access runs along the back of a number of residential properties, which front onto Main Road, Hanwood.  The access driveway is on elevated ground in relation to the neighbouring rear gardens, which generally have low fences.  This permits for overlooking from the driveway into private gardens.

· The proposed bin store was noted as being newly installed at the entrance to the driveway.  The residents of the nearest house were concerned the bins would attract wasps and be smelly in the summer.  They also had concerns that bins will be filled late at night, which would generate a noise nuisance.

· Residents were very concerned that the gravel surface is noisy when driven over.  It was considered to be unacceptable to increase the number of vehicle movements without addressing the noise nuisance.  Gardens are used for quiet recreation and this would be compromised by the frequent use of the driveway.  The installation of screening would also compromise the amenity of gardens, which currently enjoy open country views.
· Surface water run-off – residents reported that during wet weather water runs off the elevated agricultural field, across the driveway and into the rear gardens.  Concerns were raised that an impervious driveway surface would increase the rate of run-off, causing flooding of rear gardens.

· The right of the developer to use the access for more than one vehicle was challenged by residents, who understood that restrictions were imposed by the planning authority at the time of construction.

· The proposed removal of the gate from the driveway was a security concern for all residents and particularly for Hanwood Post Office.

The Chairman then asked Mr Dunscombe to comment.  He confirmed he had no intention to develop the site further and that the land is designated as agricultural.  Mr Dunscombe pointed out that three neighbours had registered their support for the development, although they were not present.  He stated that he presently had no intention of altering the surface of the driveway but would seek cost estimates.  He remarked that a smooth driveway would lead to higher vehicle speeds than at present.  He anticipated this matter would be a reserved matter but Cllr Evans advised him this would usually be dealt with at the outline planning stage.

At 10:24am a resident of Orchard Lane arrived and expressed his concern and that of his neighbours over the potential damage to the surface of Orchard Lane, which is privately owned.  It was confirmed by Cllr Evans that any damage caused by a developer on private land was capable of remedy by a civil action.
At 10:32 the Chairman closed the public session and the Council returned to standing orders.

	

	13/14/173
	PLANNING MATTERS:
a) 14/00391/OUT – Highfield, Orchard Lane, Hanwood – The Parish Council considered the development proposal and reached the following conclusion:
Cllr Fox and Cllr Lewis 
proposed that the Council reluctantly supports the development but communicates the concerns expressed by neighbours relating to privacy, noise and highways safety.
Cllr Evans proposed that the Council object on the grounds of highways safety; negative environmental impact on neighbouring properties; and landscaping and access details not being sufficiently detailed.  Cllr Percival seconded Cllr Evans and the Council moved to a vote.

The votes were equal and the Chairman then used his casting vote in favour of Cllr Evans proposal.  The Council therefore resolved to object to the planning application.
	RE/JP


	
	The Chairman thanked all those attending and closed the meeting at 10:40am.
	

	13/14/174
	DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING:
The next full meeting will be held on 25th March2014.  
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 25th March 2014

